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MEMORANDUM OF DECISION 


This matter involves a renewal application for a farm winery liquor permit for Paradise Hills Vineyard & Winery, 15 Windswept Hill Road, Wallingford, Connecticut.  A formal administrative hearing was held before the Department of Consumer Protection on April 3, 2014, at which time Albert Ruggiero, Jr., Shipper Permittee, appeared with counsel.  The hearing was held in accordance with Section 30-39(c), Connecticut General Statutes, as a result of a legally sufficient remonstrance on the 2013 renewal questioning the suitability of the location. Remonstrants appeared on behalf of the remonstrance to oppose the renewal application.    
Based upon the evidence adduced at the hearing, we find the following facts:   Special Agent Vaughn conducted a thorough investigation in connection with the remonstrance; she did a general inspection as well as two evening surveillances of the location.    The farm winery is on 65 acres and is accessed by a long driveway, at least one-quarter mile, off a residential cul-de-sac in Wallingford.    There are six residences on the street, which farm winery visitors pass to reach Paradise Hills.   Paradise Hills meets all the statutory requirements for a farm winery liquor permit.   Paradise Hills has a pending application before the Wallingford Zoning Board of Appeals for a variance to allow accessory food service, music and the sale of merchandise other than wine.   The police department furnished Special Agent Vaughn with five police reports for call for service to the winery; however, none of the reports related to conduct of the winery itself.  There is no disciplinary history with the department for the permit premises and Special Agent Vaughn found nothing questionable about the renewal of this permit. 
Remonstrants expressed concerns about noise emanating from the premises, safety and traffic on their residential street.   During the time of her surveillances, music was being played; however, Special Agent Vaughn did not hear it from her vantage point at the entrance to the winery’s driveway near the remonstrants’ residences.   The respondents had a Sound Level Survey conducted by a doctor of audiology on September 9, 2013.  The consultant’s findings were that the readings obtained were in compliance with Wallingford’s noise ordinance.  Remonstrants were specifically concerned that the offering of music and other forms of entertainment and food would draw larger crowds to the winery which would result in increased traffic on their residential street.  Special Agent Vaughn did not note any excessive traffic during her visits.    
Substantial evidence was not presented which would cause us to deny Mr. Ruggiero’s renewal application.   The determination of factual matters with regard to the suitability of the location of proposed liquor permit premises is vested with the Liquor Control Commission.  Brown v. Liquor Control Commission, 176 Conn. 428, 407 A.2d 1020 (1973).  Accordingly, we hereby deny the remonstrance and grant the renewal liquor application of Albert Ruggiero, Jr., and Paradise Hills Vineyard & Winery.         
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